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      Issue 11 November 2013
                  Welcome to Fed News:
Welcome to the 11th issue of Fed News and many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  Please keep them coming.
As you know, the Federation also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is essentially a social network where NFBUK members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313.
This issue has several articles around the built environment, Shared Spaces and Road Crossings. I hope you find them interesting and consider joining the various campaigns that we are involved in to “Give Us Back Our Streets.”
Please keep all your articles and reports coming in.  Please mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the January 2014 issue is Friday 3rd January.

You can read this Newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
This is the last Fed News of 2013 so, may I take this opportunity to thank all of you for your contributions and support over the last year and I wish you all a very happy and peaceful festive season and look forward to hearing from you all next year.

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.

Mike Penning is the new disability Minister:  

About Mike Penning MP

Mike Penning is the Member of Parliament for the Hemel Hempstead constituency. He was first elected in May 2005. After the May 2010 election he was appointed as Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Transport and in September 2012 he was promoted to Minister of State for Northern Ireland. In the reshuffle in October 2013 he was appointed as one of the two Ministers of State for Work and Pensions.

 

He has previously served on the Health Select Committee and as executive member of the Conservative 1922 Committee. He was a Shadow Minister for Health from 2007 to 2010.

 

Mike was born in North London in 1957 and educated in Essex at Appleton and King Edmund Comprehensive Schools. He is married to Angela and has two daughters Adele and Abby. They live in the Old Town in Hemel.

 

Mike joined the Army as a boy soldier and served with the Grenadier Guards in Northern Ireland, Kenya and Germany; he also undertook ceremonial duties in London including Trooping of the Colour. On leaving the Army Mike served as a full time fireman in Essex for many years before going into the family business and later, after several career changes, into political journalism.

 

Mike won the Hemel Hempstead seat in 2005 having previously stood in Thurrock. In 2010 he increased his majority from 499 to 13,406 despite boundary changes that reduced the size of the constituency. He achieved the largest Lab-Con swing in the country.

 

Mike has many interests outside of politics. Along with being a dedicated family man, he is passionate about sport, especially Rugby Union and Football.

Executive Report:
We were saddened to learn recently, that newly elected member Pat Onions of Scottish Central Branch, wished to tender her resignation as an E.C. member to devote more time to care for her husband. We were unanimous in thanking Pat for all her input during her short tenure of office and also in wishing her husband David good luck and a speedy recovery to better health.

In response to a query, we have written to all Branches informing them of the changes made to our Indemnity Insurance. 
We have been reviewing our website (or electronic window on the world), with a view to improving its current content and accessibility, for Federation members and members of the public, sighted and non-sighted alike. I persuaded RNIB to give us a grant of approximately £2,000 for the undertaking of this necessary work. It was agreed that Bill, Val and Julia would get training on how to update the website, with RNIB providing the training as they have experience in training people with special needs.

We discussed the Vision 2020 and UK Vision Strategy and decided that in the meantime, Karl should work with London Branch and the London 32 Local Authorities. 
Jill and I represent the Federation on DWP groups and report back to the E.C. on recent issues relating to welfare reform. Other responses to consultations will be highlighted in Fed News and Fed Talk. 
Links with RLSB’s Youth Forum, Saturday 30 November, London, Karl to contact Timothy Bamber and if available to attend, to arrange to provide publicity material for him to take.

Recruiting: Karl has been exploring possibilities for starting a branch in Manchester and will book and advertise this meeting. Karl and Val also to update the current recruitment leaflet.

Campaigning - Co-coordinating: Now that all branches have nominated someone for this group, it is to be hoped that a meeting of the group will be held shortly. 
In the meantime, on the issue of discrimination in domestic appliance instructions, Bill will write to the British Standards Institute (BSI). 
Electric vehicles: Mike/Douglas verbally reported on recent developments i.e. some police forces and taxi companies are purchasing electric vehicles, additionally increasingly more vehicle manufacturers are producing these vehicles e.g. BMW. Mike has contacted Nissan and circulated their responses.  Jill will be attending an EBU meeting in November and will feed back from that event.  Hence, we now need to redouble and step up our efforts on campaigning on this matter.

Shared spaces: Many of our members have been working closely with Sarah Gayton in creating a video film demonstrating the reasons why Shared Spaces are No Go areas for blind people. Entitled “HOW DOES A BLIND PERSON CROSS THE ROAD?”, it is being launched in the Houses of Parliament on December 3rd, United Nations International Day for Persons with Disabilities, aimed at giving information to professionals who know very little about blind access problems but who make decisions, or who are able to create public awareness and to influence the decision makers. This is a good example of joint working and David Bates and all members involved should be congratulated. Additionally a meeting between us and the new UK Minister for Transport has been arranged for November, thus hopefully some progress will be made on these matters.

Finance: No report would be complete without saying something about this perennial ongoing issue, especially in the current financially stricken times we live in. Despite a donation of £2,500 from London Branch, we estimate that we may need to draw £5000 out from our investment account before the end of the year. You need and want your NFB - and we also need and want you to help us! On two occasions earlier this year, I wrote appealing personally to every Federation member direct asking you to consider how you can financially contribute to our ongoing work. Whilst I am grateful to those of you who have so far responded, can I take this opportunity to remind everyone that we are entering the season of togetherness, good will and giving. This includes the Federation – please consider making a donation to us during this time, so we can continue to deliver our work/objectives.

In conclusion, I wish everyone a happy and enjoyable festive season and (especially as a Scotsman), a happy prosperous new year to all members and the NFB in particular. 

Douglas Gilroy, President

28 October 2013
Branch Reports:
West of Scotland:

The branch members were happy and willing at short notice to take on the hosting and financing of the NFB’s 2013 AGM in Glasgow, in July. 

It might help readers to note the size of the geographical area the branch covers. There are 32 separate local authorities in Scotland and the West of Scotland branch area probably includes 15 of these authorities, given we cover from just north of Carlisle right up to Mallaig (North of Fort William) on the West coast, a distance by road of approximately 250-270 miles.

In addition to hosting the AGM they regularly campaign on the following spheres and areas of work: Represent us on and receive regular reports from a range of access committees and bodies with similar objectives to our own. Campaign at Scottish national level e.g. recently we wrote to all Scottish television broadcasters raising the lack of audio description on local television channels. We received a disappointing reply from the BBC, claiming the lack of finance and currently we still await a reply from Scottish Television. We are supporting the current legislation before the Scottish parliament to ban parking on pavements and at dropped kerbs. We also have representatives on the Scottish Accessible Transport Alliance (SATA), the Scottish Rail Accessibility Forum (SRAF), Transport Scotland’s Scottish Roads for All Forum and the Scottish Council on Visual Impairment (SCOVI).

In addition to campaigning, we regularly fund raise for the federation e.g. internally with auctions/bring and buy sales, externally with street and railway station collections etc for the branch and the Federation in general. One of these railway collections succeeded in covering the cost of hosting our 2013 AGM in addition to which we also managed to simultaneously generate and donate almost a further £300 towards Federation national funds.

Douglas Gilroy, October 2013
Employment issues:

Struggle to save 350 disabled workers' jobs as last Remploy factories close

Buyers found for car parts and CCTV businesses but unions warn that shutdown is 'destroying people's lives'  
By David Brindle, theguardian.com, 30 October 2013 

Eleventh-hour deals are being struck to save more than 350 disabled workers' jobs as the last of the government's Remploy factories close on Thursday after a bitter six-year battle to save them.  All sides are confident that Remploy's car component and CCTV monitoring businesses will be sold as the shutters come down on factories in Blackburn, Sheffield and Neath, which have failed to find a buyer.

All public subsidies for Remploy's factories cease at midnight on Thursday, following a decision by ministers in March last year to switch state support to schemes helping disabled people into mainstream employment.

A government-commissioned report in 2011 found that each job in a Remploy factory was being subsidised at an average rate of £25,000 a year. It estimated that a third more disabled people could be supported into work if the funding was reallocated. However, fewer than one in three of the 1,800 Remploy workers already made redundant is known to be back in employment despite an £8m fund to assist them.

Jerry Nelson, national officer for Remploy at the GMB trade union, said the factory closures were "destroying people's lives" because their jobs represented not only work, but also social contact and support.

Remploy was set up after the Second World War to provide jobs for disabled war veterans and miners. The first factory opened in 1946 in Bridgend, south Wales, making violins. At the organisation's peak in the late 1980s, more than 10,000 people were employed at 94 sites across the UK.

The Blair government decided in 2007 to close 29 of the then 83 factories, sparking the Save Remploy campaign that has since harried and embarrassed disability and employment ministers of all parties.

The coalition declined to renew the five-year, £555m subsidy given to Remploy in 2008. With the backing of some leading disability charities, it has argued that sheltered factories employing barely 2,000 people are outdated and unacceptably costly when there are 6.9 million disabled people of working age. Thursday's closures will be of the last of 54 factories shut or sold by the coalition.

Tim Matthews, Remploy's chief executive, said the future lay in the organisation's successful employment services division, helping disabled people find jobs in the wider labour market. But Nelson said most of the factories' workers stood no chance of finding other work.  "The state will end up paying them the same amount, or even more, in unemployment and disability benefits," he said.

An estimated 80 to 100 Remploy workers have been re-employed by small-scale enterprises started in seven former factories. Others have transferred to new employers who have bought the IT recycling, healthcare and filter manufacturing businesses. Contracts are being finalised for the transfer of 140 CCTV workers and 216 employees of the car component business and its factories in Birmingham, Coventry and Derby.

The automotive business is being bought by Arlington Industries, set up by David Roberts and Kevin Morley, who was managing director of the former Rover Group. They have registered the name Rempower for the new business.

Nelson said: "They want to expand the factories and take on more disabled people. It's one good thing to come out of all this."

Fit-To-Work Benefits Test 'Unfit For Purpose'

By Anushka Asthana, Political Correspondent, Sky News  

More than 150,000 people have raised serious concerns about fit-for-work tests administered by a private healthcare company on behalf of the Government.

Figures obtained exclusively by Sky News show the charity Citizens Advice has been inundated by huge numbers of complaints about assessments carried out by Atos.  It warns that genuinely disabled and seriously ill people are being stripped of benefits following inadequate tests.   Meanwhile, doctors are warning that the service is "unfit for purpose".

Gillian Guy, the chief executive of Citizens Advice, warned: "Atos is failing to do its job properly, failing to give taxpayers value for money and worst of all, failing thousands of sick and disabled people who bear the brunt of wrong assessments."

It comes as a woman recently widowed tells Sky News about how the decision that her husband was fit for work was not even overturned while he was dying from a rare and aggressive cancer. Lyn Coupe's case was raised in Parliament by her local MP Dennis Skinner.

The 81-year-old Labour politician famed for his passionate performances in Parliament implored David Cameron to "abolish this cruel, heartless monster called Atos". The Prime Minister admitted that every MP had heard similar stories in their own constituencies.

Mrs Coupe, from Calow near Chesterfield, said she felt compelled to speak out even while organising her husband David's funeral. He was assessed as able to work late last year despite ulcerated legs, back pain that left him in agony, diabetes and heart problems. Mrs Coupe said the couple were forced to sacrifice food and heating to deal with the cut in benefits.

"We didn't have any heating on in the winter like other people would have had. We sat with coats on or blankets. I would go to bed at about eight in the evening to try to get warm."  Food was also sacrificed and the couple never went out. The Coupes tried to launch an appeal but were told they would have to wait at least 10 months because of a backlog of cases.

Once Mr Coupe was diagnosed with terminal cancer that would kill him within months, his wife contacted Atos again but still the appeal was not brought forward.  Mr Coupe told her he wanted to survive long enough to see the decision overturned - but it was not to be.

Citizens Advice have also found that GPs are charging up to £130 to provide medical evidence for use in appeals.  Letters from health authorities, seen by Sky News, warn their GPs are not resourced to provide the services. One says it understands the Atos system is viewed as "unfit for purpose" and says patients often complain of this, but says doctors cannot help because they are under "huge and increasing" pressure each day.

Richard Hawkes, chief executive of the disability charity Scope, said: "The Government's fitness for work test is utterly broken." He said most disabled people wanted to work but faced significant barriers such as a lack of skills, experience, confidence and even negative attitudes from employers. "The Work Capability Assessment ignores all this. It's a tick-box test of someone's medical condition."

Atos said it did not set policy but was simply carrying out the tests in line with Government guidelines. It warned the attack on the organisation was scaring those facing the tests and creating hostility for medical staff employed to carry out the assessments. They said all their doctors and nurses were fully trained and registered with their relevant professional body.

A spokesman for the Department for Work and Pensions said: "Our sympathy goes out to the family of Mr Coupe during what is obviously a very difficult time. “A decision on whether someone is well enough to work is taken following a thorough assessment and after consideration of all the supporting medical evidence we are given. "The previous Government appointed Atos. We have made significant improvements to the Work Capability Assessment and we are bringing on board additional providers to carry out assessments."

Shared Spaces:  

How does a blind person cross the road?

This is the theme of a campaign being launched in the Houses of Parliament on December 3rd, United Nations International Day for Persons with Disabilities, and is aimed at giving information to professionals who know very little about blind access problems but who make decisions, or who are able to create public awareness and to influence the decision makers.

This initiative is being planned and organised by Sarah Gayton, who learned her unorthodox campaigning techniques with the United Nations whilst working on regeneration in Kosovo after their war. Sarah later became hooked on blind access campaigning after seeing a man knocked down in a new shared space in her home town of Leek in Staffordshire 
when the County Council said that three new trees were more important than a safe crossing on the High Street.

Although the NFB is not sponsoring or organising this campaign, after booking the launch venue Sarah contacted the Fed seeking blind people willing to be filmed whilst walking in shared spaces, to demonstrate the problems involved, and members from across the country responded with enthusiasm and are now giving their support.

Sarah and her small team of graduates are providing their time and skills for free to create a video film demonstrating the reasons why Shared Spaces are No Go areas for blind people, and film editor Sib, who has Asperger’s Syndrome has an ambition to use film as a way of changing everyone’s perception of people with disabilities.

This video will be presented to the invited guests at the launch in the Terrace Restaurant in Parliament, with publicity and links to the video for all Planning Authorities across the UK, and Sarah has already received messages from other countries that are now making similar films to demonstrate their own problems.

A very short video trailer can be seen on You Tube which will be replaced by the full video when completed, and the trailer was viewed over 20,000 times during the first few weeks of its showing.

Sarah is paying the costs of this launch from her own small business, and now often works into the night to recover the time and costs which she spends on this courageous initiative.

Some Federation members are apparently doubtful about people who will undertake such direct campaigning, preferring the system of committees, meetings, policy making and reports which are sent to other people to implement.

Because they are rare, some will view with suspicion people who are prepared to risk their own time and money on working for disabled people, but I have the greatest admiration for Sarah and her team and their unbounded enthusiasm, because they are making a great personal effort on behalf of the blind community, and I would ask all members who can do so to give Sarah their support in any way in which they are able.

David Bates

Is your town accessible and safe for blind people?

If you are campaigning against shared spaces in your town or city, the following letter template could be used to send to your Council either by yourself, your branch or on your behalf by NFBUK. 


If this would be helpful please phone me or Julia in the Office and tell us the full name of your Council and any relevant information which you may have.
David Bates Executive Officer. Tel 01902 880885

Template Letter:
       

National Federation of the Blind of the UK
(DATE)

To: Your Council name

Dear Councillors and Officers, 

Many Councils are now upgrading their town streets and reducing traffic speeds by removing kerbs and crossings to force pedestrians and moving vehicles to share the same space.  This can be very frightening for mothers with toddlers, the old and infirm, and especially for blind people who are expected to step out in front of approaching vehicles which they cannot see and which may have no obligation to stop.

Whilst these new Shared Spaces will usually provide improved 
accessibility for people in wheelchairs, the changes involved mostly require pedestrians to be able to see where they are going, thereby making these streets unusable by people with no sight, who may have regularly used those same streets quite safely for the past 30 years or more.

Turning a town street into a No–Go area for blind people is usually the unintended result of Planners and Highway Engineers not understanding the way in which people with no sight use the existing street infrastructure to guide them around their memorised town streets, which is very different from the techniques used by people in wheelchairs who can see where they wish to go.

We are attaching a short file: “Access for Blind People in Towns”, which details the techniques used by people with little or no sight and their abilities and limitations within the urban streetscape.  This document has been produced by engineers and blind long cane users, and checked by The Royal Institution for Blind People and The Guide Dogs for the Blind Association.

The DfT recommendations in Manual for Streets section 7, and LT Notes 1/11 Shared Space emphasise the need to provide alternative navigation facilities which blind people can follow in places where kerbs or crossings are removed but no guidance is then given as to how this should be done.  This missing information is provided in the attached short document and is intended to help streetscape designers to make changes to streetscape layouts whilst maintaining full accessibility for 
all members of the community as required by the Public Sector Equality Duty.

The National Federation of the Blind of the UK will be pleased to give information and help to assist Councils in becoming exemplars in the design of fully inclusive town centres which are accessible to everyone.

Please phone on the number below if we can be of assistance.

Sincerely yours,

David M Bates, Executive Officer, NFBUK
Direct line: 01902 880885.  Email: bates100@btconnect.com
Blind and partially sighted people 'trapped at home' due to poor pavements:
Guide Dogs UK has called on councils to prioritise dangerous pavements  
Emma Tracey BBC News, Ouch 

Blind and partially sighted people are often reluctant to leave home because of the "dreadful" state of Britain's pavements, a survey suggests.  Guide Dogs UK asked more than 750 blind or visually impaired people and found almost two-thirds had tripped or stumbled while walking. The charity said two out of five feared going out because of damaged surfaces, leaving them "trapped" at home. 

Councils said they were "committed" to ensuring pavements were "safe to use". Guide Dogs said UK councils had spent more than £46m in compensation since 2009 for injuries to pedestrians relating to poorly-maintained pavements.  It called for dangerous pavements to be prioritised.

Most guide dog owners will have lost their sight later in life. They've had to relearn everything, including how to get about independently. Every route is memorised, turn by turn, road crossing by road crossing, until they build up the confidence to travel by themselves. 

Guide dogs are trained to avoid obstacles in a safe way but if something like a badly parked car is taking up most of the pavement, they'll have to step off the kerb and into the road to get round it - which may put their owner in unnecessary danger. 

The dogs are trained to look at your right shoulder and make sure you don't bang it, a shorthand way of protecting most of your body. Things like over-hanging branches and cracks in pavements are therefore less easy for them to deal with.

Chief executive Richard Leaman said: "Guide Dogs is determined to help people with sight loss get out independently and with confidence, but this is being undermined by the dreadful state of our pavements.

"Councils must prioritise dangerous pavements if blind and partially sighted people, as well as people with other disabilities, are to have the same freedom as everyone else."

He went on: "For many, it can be the difference between being able to set out with confidence or being trapped at home."  The research also highlighted problems with advertising boards, wheelie bins and badly parked cars.

Guide Dogs is calling for new laws to prohibit parking on pavements other than in specific areas permitted by local authorities.  A spokesperson for the Local Government Association said: "Councils know that the condition of pavements is a key priority for residents and are committed to making sure they are safe to use by all pedestrians. "The fact that pavement maintenance spending has remained at more or less the same level in the face of cuts in local government funding that will reach 43% by 2015 is proof of that commitment.

"The deterioration of our roads and pavements is down to decades of under funding from successive governments, recent severe winters and widespread flooding.  "Councils want to bring them fully up to scratch but need a fairer funding deal and greater government investment to allow this to happen." 

Transport:

First Bus just the ticket for Guide Dogs:

First Bus Unveils Partnership with Guide Dogs for the Blind to Improve Customer Service 

Article from Vision 2020 UK

First Bus will become the first company in the bus industry to provide its drivers with specific training designed to help people who are blind or partially sighted to confidently use the bus.

First began training each of its 17,000 UK drivers in September. In designing the bespoke training package for its drivers, First has been working closely with leading charity, Guide Dogs, who provide the My Guide sighted guiding scheme.

First drivers will be encouraged to either verbally guide or physically assist customers that may have problems with their sight to their seats, and urged to alert customers when their stop is approaching. In training, drivers will also be blindfolded so they can play the role of a blind passenger and therefore better understand the needs and concerns of such customers.

Barbara Bedford, Customer Service and Communications Director for First Bus, said: “We are setting new standards of customer service across our operations in the UK. By improving our customer proposition we will encourage more people to travel by bus and to travel by bus more often.

“As part of our commitment to improve customer service we will be working with a number of disability groups to understand how the company can provide better services.”

She continued: “I’m delighted that we have partnered with Guide Dogs. Our bespoke Driver Training Programme, designed in conjunction with the charity, will begin in September. Our 17,000 drivers across the UK will receive the specific training that highlights some of the obstacles people who are blind or partially sighted have to overcome when catching the bus.

“We’ve already taken steps to make life a little easier for customers with disabilities. All our new buses have been designed with extra space at the front of the bus and fitted with more grab rails, which should provide customers who are blind or partially sighted with a little bit more support and reassurance. 

“We will be working hard to raise awareness across our operations throughout the UK that First’s bus services are accessible.”

Stewart Heppleston (65), from Huddersfield regularly travels to Leeds. He lost his sight 10 years ago as a result of macular degeneration and rod and cone dystrophy. “I travel by bus several times a week visiting friends and family, going to the shops and just generally getting out and about,” said Stewart. “It was great to hear that First Bus is working with Guide Dogs and embracing the My Guide training scheme as I can travel safe in the knowledge that help is at hand if I need it. I’ve found that First’s drivers are really patient and helpful. Knowing that the drivers will be specifically trained provides me with a lot of reassurance." 

Guide Dogs Sighted Guide Ambassador for Leeds, Pam Stringer, added: “Freedom and independence are a crucial part of life, regardless of how much you can or cannot see. The My Guide scheme from Guide Dogs trains people as sighted guides who can confidently assist people who are blind or partially sighted when out and about. Guide Dogs are delighted to work closely with First Bus to provide My Guide training to its staff and hope that this improved service will go a long way in helping those who currently lack the confidence to venture out alone, feel empowered to do so.” 

First’s bespoke Driver Training Programme will be rolled out to its 17,000 UK drivers from September 2013. The training is based on My Guide sighted guide training which is a process designed and established by Guide Dogs. First’s training, using approved methods and techniques, will encourage its drivers to help customers who have a visual impairment with: getting on and off the bus; finding a seat; and verbally alerting customers when their stop is approaching. In training, Drivers will be blindfolded and guided so that they understand the obstacles that customers who are blind or partially sighted face when using the bus. Each driver will receive a Guide Dogs certificate and badge at the end of the training.

Personal Independent Payments News:

PIP delays could mean more problems for disabled people
By Third Force News on 31/10/2013 

DISABLED people are only going to suffer more because of delays to the introduction of new personal independence payments (PIP) according to leading charities. The payments, which replace disability living allowance (DLA), were set to be rolled out next week but will now only be introduced in certain areas of England.

Since June this year all new disabled claimants have had to apply for PIP, and all current claimants whose circumstances have changed had been due to start moving to the new benefit. However, the vast majority of disabled claimants will now continue to claim DLA until 2015, after which point they will be sent information about reapplying for PIP.

Campaigners said the delay showed there was problems with the new payments. Margaret Lynch, chief executive of Citizen’s Advice Scotland, said she was “very concerned” about the welfare changes in general, and the impact these have had on vulnerable people. “This delay certainly isn’t making things better for them,” she said.

“CAB staff across Scotland are reporting cases of very sick and disabled people who have been waiting months for their assessment, which means they aren’t getting any money in the meantime. These are the sort of people who end up using food banks and payday loans. They feel they simply have no option.” She said the system had to be fair in principle, and efficient in practice, and provide adequate support to those who need it.

“Welfare reforms introduced so far, like ESA and the bedroom tax, have not done that, and have in fact pushed thousands of vulnerable people into poverty. PIP has to be got right before it is rolled-out.  “But disabled people shouldn’t have to suffer during the delay.”

Around 3.3 million DLA claimants aged 16 to 64 will be moved to the new benefit over the next two years. DLA is currently worth up to £134.40 a week to disabled people who have mobility difficulties or need help with daily tasks. The new PIP system means regular face-to-face medical assessments. Claimants will receive a weekly living allowance of either £53 or £79.15 and a mobility component of either £21 or £55.25.

The delay comes shortly after the Disability Benefit Consortium (DBC), a coalition of 50 charities, protested in a letter to David Cameron saying that changes to the system would leave large swathes of disabled people “without vital support and trapped in their own homes”.

New rules require disabled people to be able to prove that they cannot walk more than 20m before they can secure entitlement to the highest rate mobility component of PIP. This means half a million disabled people could lose as much as £33.25 per week in support.

The DBC letter states that making it more difficult for disabled people to qualify for the extra support “will not make the mobility needs of these people disappear”. “No evidence has been provided as to why the distance of 20 metres is now being used as a way of gauging the additional costs individuals face,” it states.

A DWP spokeswoman said ministers had deliberately chosen a phased introduction for PIP claim reassessment so the system could be regularly reviewed but this was taking longer than expected.

Benefits warning from Disability Benefits Consortium:
£145m cut in mobility help for disabled people could cost £479m 
DBC, October 2013

Cut in mobility support for disabled people by DWP

The Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) has announced it will be cutting mobility support for 428,000 disabled people. The Disability Benefits Consortium (DBC) believes DWP has failed to assess the impact of its cuts on disabled people fully. 

In the absence of any DWP analysis of the impact of this decision, we estimate that this cut could mean the Government ends up a net loser under this cut, through lost revenue and higher costs elsewhere.

DWP state that under Personal Independence Payments (PIP) 428,000 fewer disabled people will be eligible to receive higher rate mobility payments. DWP estimate that 21% of this group are currently in work (89,880 disabled people). PIP is paid to partly reflect disabled people’s higher costs of living – it is not an out of work benefit. But more than half of disabled people in work using mobility help believe work will become impossible without this support. The mobility payments this group receive could be worth £145m.

If this number of disabled people leave employment as a result of mobility cuts preventing travel to and from workplaces, lost National Insurance and income tax contributions would cost around £293m. Disabled people leaving work would also require out of work benefits. Payments for disabled people leaving work could cost over £186m.

The total cost to Government of cutting this £145m from disabled people in work could be £479m before other costs are taken into account. 

We ask:

a) DWP to ensure benefit changes for disabled people are fully impact-assessed to ensure higher costs to Government are not incurred.
b) DWP to share any analysis of this cut on disabled people, including those in work, undertaken by the department.
c) That the rollout of this change in support for disabled people is monitored closely in partnership with disability organisations. We hope unintended outcomes (eg disabled people leaving work) will be identified quickly and addressed by DWP (and other departments as appropriate). 

DWP Circular on PIP:

As part of wider welfare reform, Personal Independence Payment (PIP) replaced Disability Living Allowance (DLA) for new claims from people who were aged 16 to 64 on 8 April 2013 or reach(ed) age 16 after that date. 

From 28 October, we are inviting existing DLA claimants living in Wales, West Midlands, East Midlands and parts of East Anglia to claim PIP if:

· we receive information about a change in care or mobility needs on or after 28 October;

· their fixed term award is due to expire on or after 17 March 2014;

· they turn 16 years old on or after 7 October 2013 (unless they have been awarded DLA under the Special Rules for terminally ill people); or

· an individual chooses to claim PIP instead of their DLA.

This will allow us to test the claimant reassessment journey with a smaller number of claims, using an approach similar to the one we took with new claims in the controlled start postcodes in April.

New claims to PIP will continue as they are now across Great Britain and any claimant who has been asked to attend a consultation should do so. 

A reassessment postcode map is part of the PIP toolkit for support organisations, together with tailored communications and guidance for the health sector, local authorities and carers.

Further decisions on extending reassessment for people in these circumstances will be taken in due course and will be informed by the experience of introducing reassessment in a gradual way first.

From October 2015, we plan to start to contact everyone else receiving DLA inviting them to claim PIP. We will write to individuals in plenty of time and they do not need to contact DWP now. We expect to have contacted everyone who needs to claim PIP by late 2017.

How to claim:

Phone the PIP new claims number 0800 917 2222 (textphone 0800 917 7777). We only gathering a limited amount of basic information from this initial call - visit gov.uk/pip for the details to have ready.

If a claimant is unable to deal with us over the phone, or can't get help to make the initial claim call, they can request that we post a paper PIP claim form to them to capture the basic information necessary. Stocks of clerical claim forms are not available to order.
Social Events:

Rock around the Clock with Jill and Alvin:

Jill and Alvin’s 14th 50s and 60s weekend January 2014
If you are interested in fifties and sixties music, and meeting old friends with the same interest, then why not come to Jill and Alvin's Fifties and Sixties Weekend, to be held from Friday, January 10th to Monday 13th 2014.   The event will be held at the Albany Lions Hotel, Grand Parade, Eastbourne, and for full board, including all entertainment, the cost will be £159.  For those who wish to stay 2 nights only it will be £121.   

The above rates are per person to include welcome sherry reception, full English breakfast, a 3 course carvery dinner with coffee, light buffet lunch (on Saturday and Sunday) and VAT.

The hotel has six steps with a handrail, so is not suitable for people who are use a wheelchair.  There is a lift to all four floors, and all rooms have en-suite facilities.

The weekend will commence at 6pm on Friday 10th with a sherry reception, followed by dinner and sixties karaoke.   

On Saturday, after breakfast, the morning is free for walking and shopping.   After lunch there will be a quiz from 2.30 until 4pm, followed by tea and coffee.   Then there will be time for reminiscences and also a jam session in the ball-room. Following dinner there will be a live sixties band to dance to.

Sunday will take a similar format to Saturday, except that on Sunday evening there will be a raffle for the children of RNIB's Sunshine School, and sixties karaoke music.

Any blind or partially-sighted people and their families are welcome, including guide dog owners and puppy walkers.   

To book, contact the Albany Lions Hotel on 01323 722 788.  As this is a private function, you will not be able to book on the hotel's website.

For further information contact Jill Allen-King OBE on 01702 477 899, or e-mail jill.allenking@tiscali.co.uk 
Jill Allen-King (Essex and Southend Branch)
Communication:

Lost sight or lost marbles?

A recent incident underlined a problem which I had previously 
encountered: that many non-disabled people and those with other impairments are instinctively reluctant to trust the judgement of disabled people, especially those who are visually impaired.

Why should this be?  It is my belief that many people will instinctively assess a new contact by watching and listening to the way they communicate.  Some people may be disturbed by seeing a blind person feeling for a chair in order to determine which way it is facing before they sit down, and to then ignore the cup of coffee placed before them of which they are unaware.

Such actions may influence the inexperienced officer or interviewer to assume that the subject is lacking in intelligence, and therefore needs to be treated with great sympathy and given firm guidance because their own judgement is likely to be severely impaired.

I lost my sight just a few years before retirement from a busy life in industrial management, but then found it necessary to try to convince everyone that I had lost only my sight but not my marbles.  Convincing sympathetic family and friends to continue to trust my judgement was not easy, but new colleagues who have only known me as a blind person are often more willing to base their opinion on my present abilities.

I have found that the most successful way to build a working 
relationship is to first communicate principally by e-mail and 
telephone, where I am not at a disadvantage and my communicant does not know that I am blind.  Then after mutual confidence and respect has been established, it is easier for the other party to accept this strange guy who knows his subject even though he cannot see.

I can remember several years ago being tempted to switch off a radio interview because the speaker was deaf and had that characteristic nasal monotone.  However, after a couple of minutes my ears became attuned, and the audio irritation seemed to disappear.  These days many professionals are trained to overcome such instinctive negative reactions and to make impartial evaluations, but I think that disabled people should bear in mind that whilst sympathy is comforting it is no substitute for constructive help and respect, and that the majority of the public do not understand the difference.

I think that it is therefore often necessary for blind people to work much harder than their sighted colleagues in order to gain the respect and confidence which they require, and to also achieve the equality which they seek.

Yes, more blind people need better education and training but their prospects for work placement and a better lifestyle will continue to depend upon the understanding and assistance of people in the sighted community, and obtaining this 
co-operation is a skill which all blind people need to cultivate.

Articles for the Blind:
 

Who uses Articles for the Blind?

Articles for the Blind is a scheme for blind and visually impaired customers who are registered as blind under the provisions of the National Assistance Act 1948. We also include people whose standard of close-up vision, with spectacles is N12 or less and certified by an ophthalmologist, doctor or ophthalmic optician.

How it helps:

Articles for the Blind send 1st Class and Air Mail letters, large letters and packets for free. Blind or visually impaired customers and registered charities who want to send specially prepared items to registered blind or recognised visually impaired individuals.

How mail should be addressed:

Under the scheme, mail must be addressed to the blind or visually impaired person at that address. Items that are addressed to The Occupier, Dear Customer and not a named recipient should be sent as normal, paid-for mail.

Sizes and weights for items in the UK: Size limits:

· Rectangular packages: maximum dimensions: 610mm x 460mm x 460mm.

· Cylindrical packages: the length must not exceed 900mm and the length added to twice the diameter of the packet must not be more than 1040mm in total.

Weight limits:

· The maximum weight limit of any package is 7kg.

Sizes and weights for items overseas: Size limits:

· Rectangular packages: the combined length, depth and width can be up to 900mm, and each single dimension can be up to 600mm. The dimension of each surface needs to be at least 90mm by 140mm.

· Cylindrical package: its length needs to be between 100mm and 900mm, and its length plus twice the diameter needs to be between 170mm and 1040mm.

Weight limits:

· Packages can weigh up to 7kg.

What you can send:
The contents of your mail must include items prepared for or by a blind or visually impaired person. Personal and private correspondence should be sealed and sent as normal mail. There’s a wide range of useful and important items you can send, including:

· Books, papers and letters – either embossed or in large print (minimum font size 16pt)

· Relief maps.

You can also send visual and electronic media like:

· Computer disks and CDs

· Spoken audio, video (with added commentary) and electronic media.

We also encourage you to send equipment used by blind people. We’ll ask you to let us know ahead of time. The list covers:

· Talking books and newspapers that are recordings from printed books, journals, newspapers, periodicals or similar publications.

· Equipment used to play or record audio, video and electronic media i.e. talking books and talking newspapers.
· Electronic and optical magnifiers.
· Games, mathematical devices, watches, clocks, timers and measuring equipment.
· Embossed or blank plates and devices for producing tactile information.
· Stationery for tactile information or for mail.
· Mobility aids including sticks and guide dog equipment.

What you can’t send:
There are some limits to what we can accept. You can’t send:

· Music audio (more than 2 minutes or more than 10% of the total duration).
· Entertainment programmes which are available on radio or recordings.

· Printed material in a font smaller than 16 point (unless it is a faithful copy of information that has been transcribed into Braille, tape, CD, Disk or large print, and where it accompanies the transcribed version).
· Any flyer or documentation being used as advertising.
· Personal, sensitive or confidential correspondence, in any format.

Leisure:

Douglas and Margaret’s hot and bubbly holiday to Lanzarote: 

On 30 September 2013 my wife (Margaret) and myself went to Lanzarote (Puerto Del Carmen) to the Puerto Carmen Aparthotel (600 metres from the beach). 

On arrival at Glasgow airport, the staff of Jet2 was awaiting us and assisted us from the check in right through security to the departure gate including assisting us to get food and refreshments on route to the departure gate. At Lanzarote we were assisted by airport staff through customs, baggage reclaim and to the transfer coach. Although no tour company rep travelled on the coach with us, on arrival at our hotel the coach driver (having been previously instructed to do so), accompanied both of us right into the hotel reception.

The complex and apartments were kept clean and tidy. With an outdoor pool (with separate kiddies section) and a separate outdoor cold Jacuzzi (which was nice in the heat, once you got used to it, and helped escape the heat). Unfortunately, our apartment was diagonally and almost the opposite end from the reception. We only ate two meals at the hotel – breakfast on the morning after arrival and dinner the evening before departure home- neither of which we could recommend to readers. We soon found that to get from the hotel to local restaurants, shops or beach of the old or new town necessitated always taking taxis in both directions. Temperatures at 31-34c were a little bit above what we were anticipating. The positive and enjoyable side of the holiday however, was being able to meet up and enjoy the company on a couple of occasions with two other West of Scotland Branch members – David & Sheena Mckerral.

Previously we have used Thomas Cook who has always offered first hand advice on resorts etc to visit but on this occasion we used another travel agent, via a telephone call centre. Where the member of staff dealing with me, or any of her colleagues had never visited Lanzarote and could not offer any advice on resort or hotel to visit and could only read from the brochures.

On the return home, although our flight was scheduled to arrive back into Glasgow at 1.20am. Unfortunately because it was 50 minutes late in boarding, we were then advised that having to use a shorter runway for take-off, we required diverting to Portugal to refuel the aircraft.  Arriving at Glasgow after 3am, the baggage carousel broke down twice before we reclaimed our luggage, resulting in that it was 5am by the time we got home exhausted.

Overall assessment: I could not fault Jet2 or their resort rep, Paula Gummer (who voluntarily even on her day off), took us up into the mountains for a cheese and wine tasting experience. I could not recommend either the resort Puerto Del Carmen or the Aparthotel, to totally blind people without any sighted assistance.

Douglas Gilroy

Aids and Adaptations:

RiVo: control from palm to pocket 

By Ian Macrae  

As smartphones become increasingly a part of more disabled people's lives, Ian Macrae takes a look at a new mini keyboard which claims to make running them easier.

As disabled people we may have to get used to twisting ourselves in to odd shapes in order to do things we need to do in our own particular way. So although the Apple iPhone has a touch screen, which is perfectly usable without the need to see it, my desire to peer at it while inputting text causes me to want to hold the handset close to my face. I also like to have the speaker near my ear instead of doing the sensible thing and plugging in headphones. Lately this has caused me some problems with my right upper arm and shoulder.

As a Braillist I have the alternative of being able to use my Brailliant 32 Braille display and keyboard because Apple's Voiceover access solution which is common to all their products has the ability to connect the display via blue tooth and use it to write texts, tweets and emails in Braille which is then turned into text on the apple device. Under some circumstances, this is my favourite way of doing things not least because I find the experience of using Braille with a mainstream device a very liberating thing. But the Braille display isn't always with me and is about three times the size of the phone it drives which rather defeats the advantage of portability which comes with the iPhone. And what about those people who either don't know Braille or don't have the two grand or so it costs to get a display like this? 

So recently I was very interested to hear about a new mini keyboard which has been produced in Korea by Mobience. Their RiVo keyboard is almost exactly the size of a credit card though somewhat thicker. It has a conventional telephone-style twelve key pad at its centre and this is flanked by two rows of four buttons down either side. The left row, intuitively enough designated L1 to 4 and the right, similarly R1 to 4.  

This isn't the place to go through the function of each button in detail. Anyone interested can look at the user guide at mobience.com/RiVo
As an overview: it is possible to navigate around screens, activate apps and other controls, play and control media and input text all via this one little blue tooth hand-held device. In addition to the IOS version I've used, there's also one for Android for those who prefer that platform.

So how does it perform? As far as navigation goes, I think it is difficult to fault. I've been able to move easily around the home screen on my iPhone 5, get into and move around apps very successfully. One of the things I use my phone for a lot is reading text via Apple's own iBooks app or the amazon Kindle one and spoken to me by voiceover. Reading has been as easy and comfortable using RiVo as it is using the gestures on the touch screen. But, using the keypad means the iPhone stays safely and securely in a pocket. This is an important point as many blind and partially sighted people feel uneasy, even perhaps vulnerable waving an expensive and desirable piece of kit around in public places.

The one slight downside here is that you obviously have to go through each icon or control on the screen one by one and this is inevitably a little slower than identifying them on the screen with a skim of one finger, but that's a price many would be prepared to pay.

Listening to and controlling music is similarly satisfyingly easy.  

It's on the text inputting side that we perhaps run into slightly bigger drawbacks. Those of us who've got familiar with and used to the more or less instant response of the onscreen Qwerty iPhone keyboard might baulk at taking what feels like a step back in time. Because obviously, using a twelve key phone pad means a return to the method of texting which we all got used to on our old Nokia handsets. But there is a twist here. It's possible to toggle the keypad between alphabetic lay-out and input and what the manufacturers call "Small Qwerty". But the fact remains that it's a bit of a backward learning curve and will probably take me some time to get back up to speed with this method of text entry.

Two small disappointments to finish: First there are no audio cues to let you know when the unit turns on or goes into standby, and the LEDs which indicate these states are very small and shine very briefly. And when entering some of the functions, you don't receive any spoken confirmation from Voiceover. The manufacturers tell me these are both things they will incorporate in later models.

But this little gadget will definitely change the way I work with my iPhone, particularly when on the move. It's very simple, for example, for me to find, open and consult my bus timetable app on the street without taking the iPhone out of my pocket.  And my right arm is feeling better already.

RRP £80.  UK distributor: comproom.co.uk
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles and reports coming for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the January 2014 issue is Friday 3rd January. 
Have a lovely Christmas and a gid New Year.

Bill Campbell. Fed News Editor.

NFBUK Contact details:  NFBUK, Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313  Email: admin@nfbuk.org    Web: www.nfbuk.org 
Join us on Facebook and Twitter @NFBUK.  You can read this Newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world so to speak.  It will of course continue to produce Executive Committee and Branch news as it has done over the past year.

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
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